Mid-Columbia Economic Development District

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING

WEDNESDAY, May 4, 2016
4:00 p.m.
MCEDD Office and Teleconference

ATTENDANCE:
In Person:  Ken Bailey, Bob Hamlin, Bill Schmitt, Rod Runyon and Eric Proffitt
Teleconference: Jan Brending, Rex Johnston, Mike Smith
Staff:  Sherry Wickert, Sherry Bohn, and Amanda Hoey 
CALL TO ORDER:  

Jan Brending called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m.  Introductions took place.  A quorum was present.
CONSENT AGENDA

Approval of March 2, 2016 Minutes

Approval of April 6, 2016 Minutes

Approval of Auditor Recommendation

Eric Proffitt moved to approve the Consent Agenda.  Bob Hamlin seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously. 
FINANCE REPORT:
Sherry Wickert presented the March 2016 financial reports.   She reported that the FY 17 budget has been prepared and is ready for the Budget Committee meeting on May 12th.  Sherry noted that the Balance Sheet for March includes variances on assets, particularly cash accounts.  She noted that MCEDD’s cash funds remain high due to match for the Agora Platform project, which is anticipated to be fully utilized in the fiscal year 2017.  Sherry also noted that the Accounts Receivable balance is also higher in the current year due to several billings for special projects, such as the Government Affairs/Communications Specialist contract.  
Sherry reported that March’s Operations Budget vs. Actual report includes differences in both Revenue and Expenses.  She noted that Federal and State revenues may not meet budgeted figures for this fiscal year, due to the lower than expected billings from contractors for services.  She noted that these projects have completion dates in FY17 and should be fully expended by the end of FY17.  Sherry reported that Revenue for Contract Reimbursement continues to be under budget due to the timing for billings.  This includes Labor Standards projects which are based on points of completion, Loan Fund revenue and the Housing RLF program.  Sherry noted that Expenses are under budget, with the exception of Bonds & Insurance and Other Materials and Supplies, which are expected to be under budget at fiscal year-end.

YOUTH PROTECTION POLICY 

Amanda Hoey reported that as the programs MCEDD operates continue to change to meet the needs of regional economic development, MCEDD has entered into projects that have a higher degree of potential interaction with youth. She stated that it is necessary for MCEDD to consider adopting formal youth protection policies.  She requested that the committee review the draft policy documents and make a recommendation to the MCEDD Board for adoption. Amanda noted that the draft policy documents were based on review of existing policies from other organizations that have a high degree of interaction with youth and based on best practices. She also noted that MCEDD uses VerifiedVolunteers to conduct necessary background checks for volunteers and that the proposed policies are nearly the same as those recommended to, and approved by, the Gorge Technology Alliance. 
Discussion: Eric Proffitt asked if the policy had been vetted through legal.  Amanda reported that they had been vetted thru MCEDD’s insurance but not legal.  She noted that if the committee wished the policy could be reviewed by legal.  Bob Hamlin asked how many volunteers come through in a year.  Amanda reported that it was based on a project basis.

Ken Bailey moved to recommend adoption of the Youth Protection policy as presented by staff to the MCEDD board.  Eric Proffitt seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously. 

EXECUTIVE SESSION:
Per ORS 192.660 (i) Performance Evaluation of public officers and employees, the Executive Committee moved into Executive Session at 4:10 p.m.
Mike Smith joined the meeting. 

Regular session was reconvened at 4:35 p.m.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR EVALUATION:

Rex Johnston moved that MCEDD Board Chair, Jan Brending, compile the summary evaluation for the Executive Director personnel file.  Bill Schmitt seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously. 

Bob Hamlin moved that the compiled 2016 Executive Director evaluation goals be added to the Executive Director’s Development Plan.  Rex Johnston seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously. 

Rex Johnston moved that effective July 1, 2016 the Executive Director’s salary will be increased to a step 5.  Rod Runyon seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.

CEDS 2017 and ECONOMIC SUMMIT:
Amanda reported that annually MCEDD updates the Comprehensive Economic Development Strategy (CEDS) for its five county region and every five years MCEDD goes through a major rework of that strategy. She noted that the last major rework was conducted in 2012 and that MCEDD is due for its major rework in 2017. Amanda reported that as staff considers the manner in which MCEDD conducts outreach, hosts meetings and addresses the requirements laid out by MCEDD’s federal funders, MCEDD has two areas for Executive Committee consideration and discussion. The first is the composition of the Strategy Committee and the second is the process MCEDD uses to develop the revised strategy.
Amanda noted that while the CEDS is formally adopted by the MCEDD Board of Directors, it can be developed by a separate strategy committee with a formal recommendation to the Board. She noted that in the past, the MCEDD Board has acted as the CEDS Strategy Committee. Amanda stated that with this format MCEDD has conducted meetings with broad invites to stakeholders to encourage participation and obtain their feedback. MCEDD staff has provided the primary support and has compiled/developed the strategy. Amanda stated that this year, staff is requesting discussion of appointment of the CEDS Strategy Committee to include additional formal members. Amanda noted that this consideration would be to ensure geographic diversity and sector focus.  She also noted another option was to consider the addition of more private sector members as way to gain a more inclusive look at those underrepresented on MCEDD’s governing body. Amanda reported that staff proposes retaining the public component and comprehensive stakeholder engagement under this structure.  She also noted that MCEDD staff would still compile the strategy, but the Committee would act in a strong advisory capacity to staff and would ultimately present the Strategy to the Board for consideration of adoption. 

Amanda also reported that staff  is updating the process for which MCEDD will develop the CEDS based on guidance from EDA and best practices published by MCEDD’s National Association. She noted that MCEDD will rotate meetings within all five counties and proposed the following draft process timeline:

· July – Demographics and Data/Annual Economic Summit

· August – SWOT analysis, Regional Assets and Barriers
· September - Regional Vision and Goals

· Oct and November - Sector Focus Areas, Strategies
· January - Measuring Success and Implementation

· February – First Review, Strategy and Project Prioritization
· March - Adoption

Amanda noted that one process element staff is hoping to obtain Executive Committee support for was using the Economic Summit in July to kick off the CEDS.  She requested the Committee discuss and make a recommendation on the structure of the CEDS strategy committee and the 2017 CEDS process.

Discussion: Ken Bailey asked about the vision of the CEDS Strategy Committee and stated that he thought that a smaller group would be easier to work with.  Jan Brending asked what the committee members’ duties would include.  Amanda stated that it would include functioning as an advisory and vetting team and that it would be a working committee. Jan asked if the meetings would be open to all.  Amanda stated that they would and noted the opportunity to involve additional private sector representatives as the majority membership and new representatives from under-represented groups include tribes and Latino service agencies. Jan Brending expressed her support. Ken Bailey stated that he supported the idea as long as board members know they can participate.  The committee consensus was to move forward with the concept and staff will bring a committee recommendation list to the board meeting in June.  It was noted that the formal committee will be limited but meetings are open to anyone.  Amanda expressed a preference for a strong private sector representation and the committee agreed. Amanda noted that the Economic Summit date will hinge on Scott Bailey’s and Dallas Fridley’s availability.  
Rex Johnston left the meeting at 4:50 p.m.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR REPORT:
Amanda Hoey reviewed highlights from the Director’s report, including the following:
· The MCEDD Loan Administration Board reviewed the EDA Revolving Loan Fund plan and recommended revisions to the MCEDD Board for final adoption. She noted that included in the required revisions were modifications to ensure at least one private sector member with lending experience is present for all decisions. The Loan Board recommended adding an additional private sector member as an alternate to alleviate concerns with the availability of the two current private sector positions. MCEDD staff contacted EDA staff to clarify if an alternate would be an approved solution and had tentative approval.
· Amanda noted that MCEDD manages the Cascade Locks-Hood River Enterprise Zone and that staff is working on an amendment and extension to the MCEDD contract with Hood River County for these services. She reported that interest in the program has picked up in the last month with a number of project applications submitted. 

· MCEDD staff is working with the North Central Oregon Regional Solutions Attainable Housing subcommittee to analyze potential revisions to the Attainable Housing Revolving Loan Fund. Amanda noted that discussion is scheduled for the May 16th Advisory Committee meeting and could include recommendations for revisions to the proposed loan size, particular purpose or terms.
· MCEDD submitted an Innovation Award application for the Agora Platform.

· The regional Broadband Consortium met on April 14th and featured State of Oregon and Washington Broadband updates, federal updates, discussion regarding Connect America Funds, FirstNet/OneNet status and a regional roundtable.

· Amanda reported on the recent Risk Assessment conducted by SDAO.

· Amanda reported that MCEDD was invited to submit a full grant proposal for Columbia Gorge Cider Industry Development for the next phase of the Oregon’s 2016 Specialty Crop Block Grant Program process. 
· Columbia River Gorge Consortium met on May 4th to discuss the 2016 Legislative Summit and determined not to move forward with a 2016 summit. The consortium will focus on direct outreach.
· The MCEDD Budget Committee meeting is scheduled for May 12, 2016.

Discussion:  Bob Hamlin noted that Amanda had received a subpoena to testify as a witness on a case that relates to a past MCEDD loan client. He asked how it was going.  Amanda noted that it should not impact MCEDD negatively, but that she will need to appear and MCEDD is required to provide certain documents. She noted that she is working with MCEDD’s attorney to ensure these are provided in an appropriate manner.

ADJOURN:  Meeting adjourned at 5:05 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Sherry Bohn, Office Administrator 
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